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Broadcasting Legislation Amendment (Convergence Review 
and Other Measures) Bill 2013 

Introduced into the House of Representatives on 14 March 2013; passed both Houses 
on 20 March 2013 
Portfolio: Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy 
PJCHR comments: Report 4/13, tabled on 20 March 2013 
Response received: 7 May 2013 

 

Summary of committee view 

3.1 The committee thanks the Minister for his response and considers that the 
information provided has addressed its concerns. The committee has no further 
comments on the bill. 

Background 

3.2 This bill formed part of a package of measures which represented the 

government's response to two reviews conducted in 2011 and 2012 – the 

Convergence Review and the Independent Inquiry into the Media and Media 

Regulation.  

3.3 The bill responded to matters raised in the Convergence Review primarily in 

relation to the television broadcasting spectrum, Australian content and public 

broadcasting. The bill proposed a number of amendments, including the limitation of 

commercial broadcasting licences; increasing the Australian content requirements on 

commercial broadcasters; and providing that at least one of the Directors of SBS, 

appointed after the commencement of the Act, must be an Indigenous person.  

3.4 The bill and the accompanying five bills which constituted the media reform 

package were introduced into the Parliament on 14 March 2013. The committee 

indicated its concern that the period foreshadowed between introduction of the bill 

and its proposed passage did not permit sufficient time for a close examination of 

legislation by the Parliament or the committee, and that this was arguably 

inconsistent with article 25 of the ICCPR and the role of the committee under the 

Human Rights (Parliamentary) Scrutiny Act 2011.  

3.5 The committee sought clarification from the Minister of the human rights 

compatibility of the Australian content standards and licence conditions and in 

particular their consistency with freedom of expression and the right of everyone to 

participate in cultural life. 

http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Joint/Human_Rights/Completed_inquiries/2013/42013/c01
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3.6 The Minister's response is attached. 

Committee’s response 

3.7 The Minister provided a detailed response addressing the Australian content 

issue. The committee thanks the Minister for his response, which it considers sets 

out a sufficient justification for any limitation on the enjoyment of the right to seek, 

receive or impart information or ideas guaranteed by article 19(2) of the 

International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights.  

3.8 The committee shares the Minister’s view that the Australian content 

provisions may be viewed as a measure intended to promote and fulfil the 

enjoyment of the right to participate in culture guaranteed by article 15(a) of the 

International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights.  

3.9 The committee notes that the Australian Government has announced that 

the Broadcasting Legislation Amendment (News Media Diversity) Bill 2013, the New 

Media (Self-Regulation) Bill 2013, the News Media (Self-Regulation) (Consequential 

Amendments) Bill 2013 and the Public Interest Advocate Bill 2013, which 

accompanied this bill, will no longer be considered by Parliament. 

3.10 The committee notes that this bill has already been passed by the 

Parliament. 

 

 










